DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 409 629 EA 028 484

AUTHOR Kannapel, Patricia J.; And Others

TITLE Kentucky Education Reform after Six Years: Positive Results,

Critical Issues.

PUB DATE Mar 97

NOTE 26p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American

Educational Research Association (Chicago, IL, March 24-28,

1997).

PUB TYPE Reports - Research (143) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC02 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS Accountability; *Educational Change; Educational Equity

(Finance); *Educational Objectives; Elementary Secondary Education; Family Programs; School Based Management; *School

Restructuring; State Action; *State Legislation; *State

School District Relationship

IDENTIFIERS *Kentucky Education Reform Act 1990

ABSTRACT

In 1990 the Kentucky General Assembly passed one of the most comprehensive and innovative reform laws in the nation, the Kentucky Education Reform Act (KERA). Under this law, schools must meet state-defined goals to receive financial rewards. This paper presents findings of a 6-year, field-work study of education reform in four rural Kentucky school districts. Methods included interviews, observation, and document review. The data indicate that the reform effort has achieved and maintained momentum; funding for education has increased and become more equalized; instructional and curricular change has occurred; educators and parents report that students have become better writers and thinkers; family resource/youth services centers have met many student and family needs; and decision making has devolved to the school level. However, several critical issues remain. The state testing and accountability programs are not well accepted; finding time for reform is difficult; the primary program has not been implemented as intended; many educators and parents perceive that students are missing out on basic skills; and the emphasis on parent involvement at the local level has decreased. (Contains 25 references). (LMI)

Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made from the original document.



34 880 4 ERIC

KENTUCKY EDUCATION REFORM AFTER SIX YEARS:

Positive Results, Critical Issues

Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the

American Educational Research Association

Chicago, IL

March 1997

Patricia J. Kannapel Lola Aagaard Pamelia Coe

Appalachia Educational Laboratory P. O. Box 1348 Charleston, WV 25325

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION Office of Educational Research and Improvement EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.

Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.

Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy. 1

2 BEST COPY AVAILABLE PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

P Kannapel

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

AEL is a private, nonprofit corporation. AEL's mission is to link the knowledge from research with the wisdom from practice to improve teaching and learning. AEL serves as the Regional Educational Laboratory for Kentucky, Tennessee, Virginia, and West Virginia. For these same four states, it operates both a Regional Technology Consortium and the Eisenhower Regional Consortium for Mathematics and Science Education. In addition, it serves as the Region IV Comprehensive Technical Assistance center and operates the ERIC Clearinghouse on Rural Education and Small Schools. AEL's primary source of funding is the Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI), U. S. Department of Education. This publication is produced with funds from OERI contract number RJ96006001. The contents herein do not necessarily reflect AEL or OERI policies or views.



OVERVIEW

This paper is based on research findings and observations from six years of field work in four rural Kentucky school districts, as well as our knowledge of state-level happenings and other research on Kentucky education reform during that same period. We drew on these sources to identify those aspects of reform that have worked well, and those that are still problematic.

Positive Results

- 1. The reform effort has achieved and maintained momentum.
- 2. Funding for education has increased and become more equalized.
- 3. Instructional and curricular change has occurred.
- 4. Educators and parents report that students have become better writers and thinkers.
- 5. Family resource/youth services centers have met many student/family needs.
- 6. Decision-making has devolved to the school level.

Critical Issues

- 1. The state testing and accountability programs are not well-accepted.
- 2. Finding time for reform is difficult.
- 3. The primary program has not been implemented as intended.
- 4. There is a perception among many educators and parents that students are missing out on "basic skills."
- 5. Parent involvement has been emphasized less at the local level over time.

(printing error-no page 4)
(pager is complete)



BACKGROUND

In the spring of 1990, the Kentucky General Assembly passed one of the most comprehensive and innovative education reform laws in the nation. The legislation came in response to a Kentucky Supreme Court ruling resulting from a school finance lawsuit that sought to obtain more equitable funding for Kentucky school districts. The state supreme court ruled the entire educational system unconstitutional and ordered the Kentucky General Assembly to restructure completely the public education system, including curriculum, governance, and finance. With the assistance of national consultants, the legislature developed and passed the Kentucky Education Reform Act (KERA), which took effect in July 1990.

The curriculum section of KERA, authored primarily by consultant David Hornbeck, embodied much of the current thinking about school reform. Designed as an assessment-driven reform, KERA freed schools of most curriculum mandates and set forth goals that schools must achieve. The goals were further defined into a set of 57 "academic expectations." The goals and expectations place a heavy emphasis on thinking, problem-solving, and real-life application of skills. A performance-based assessment program developed for Kentucky measures school progress toward KERA goals and expectations. Schools that reach the goal defined by the state receive financial rewards, while schools that fail to meet their goals are subject to varying levels of sanctions. All schools, except those in one-school districts and those that have met their established goals on the assessment, must form school-based decision-making (SBDM) councils consisting of the principal, three teachers, and two parents to help determine how to achieve KERA goals.

In addition to the results-based components of the curriculum reforms, KERA mandated



a number of inputs aimed at eliminating student failure and ensuring that all students learn: preschool programs for at-risk and handicapped four year olds; family resource and youth services centers to help students overcome social, emotional, and physical barriers to learning; a technology program; replacement of grades K-3 with an ungraded primary program designed to eliminate early school failure by allowing students to progress through the early years of schooling at their own rate; and extended school services (e.g., extended school day, week, or year) for students who need additional time to meet the mandated outcomes.

METHODS

In the fall of 1990, the Appalachia Educational Laboratory (AEL) began a qualitative study of education reform in rural school districts, beginning with a three-month, baseline study of reactions to the law in six school districts, followed by a longitudinal study in four districts that began in the spring of 1991 and is ongoing through the year 2000. This article reports findings from the first six years of research, which included monthly visits to the school districts to conduct interviews, observations of classroom activities and key functions, and review of documents; as well as regular attendance at meetings of the Kentucky Board of Education and occasional interviews with state-level policy-makers. We draw on these findings as well as reports from other researchers who have studied KERA to identify those aspects of the reform that have worked well, as well as the components that have been problematic.



POSITIVE RESULTS

Reform Has Maintained Momentum

To the surprise of many, the Kentucky Education Reform Act has remained substantially intact and relatively well-funded through three governors and three legislative sessions.

Momentum has been maintained, at least in part, because state policy-makers have been responsive to concerns expressed by educators and by an organized opposition movement. Their response to these concerns include delaying the most severe sanctions of the accountability program to give schools more time to implement reform, spreading the assessment over more grade levels to alleviate the burden on teachers at the tested grade levels, and permitting greater flexibility in the primary program's implementation.

The opposition movement, as in other states, has been concerned about the perceived liberal values embodied in KERA goals and expectations, as well as a focus they consider to be non-academic. State policy-makers responded to those concerns by revising the original 75 "valued outcomes" into 57 "academic expectations," revising the state curriculum framework that is built around the expectations to remove potentially offensive language and activities, and excluding from the state assessment program any testing of the KERA goals that relate to student self-sufficiency and responsible group membership (Kannapel, Moore, Coe, & Aagaard, 1995).

Momentum has also been maintained because education reform has stayed in the public limelight in Kentucky. The media has been a major player in keeping issues related to reform on the front burner in the state. During our 1996 round of interviews, about 40 percent of state-level respondents identified the increased focus on education as a major strength of KERA. The



director of a professional association remarked on the attention to reform:

The day nobody is annoyed about education reform is the day it has died in Kentucky. When people are stirred up that means we still have their attention... Let's keep their attention, keep them stirred up and, of course, keep doing the right things. [Director of a Kentucky professional education association]

Another explanation for why reform has remained intact in spite of opposition is the poor reputation of Kentucky schools prior to KERA. During our baseline study in the fall of 1990, we found that most respondents believed that education reform was needed, and they were open to making major changes in the system (Coe & Kannapel, 1991). Even as the initial enthusiasm for reform waned over time, we found that few people were willing to see schools return to the way they were pre-KERA. A statewide survey conducted in 1996 for the Kentucky Institute on Education Research (KIER) found that the majority of school board members, school administrators, teachers and parents who have served on school councils believe schools have changed for the better as a result of KERA (Wilkerson & Associates, 1997a; 1997b; 1997c).

Increased and More Equalized Funding

Funding under KERA, made possible by an increase in the state sales tax and corporate tax as well as more stringent local funding requirements, greatly increased the flow of dollars into school districts from both state and local sources. During the 1990-91 school year, about \$500 million new dollars were provided to Kentucky school districts (Augenblick, 1991). The state Office of Education Accountability (1996) reported that state and local revenue for school districts increased 57 percent from 1989-90 to 1995-96, and that average per pupil revenue from state and local sources increased from \$3,049 in 1989-90 to \$4,628 in 1994-95. In our four study



districts, we heard repeated comments over the past six years that increased funding has enabled most schools to meet their basic instructional materials needs and to offer programs that would not have been possible otherwise. An elementary teacher commented:

I have more money in the classroom than I have ever had. When I began teaching 20 years ago, I had erasers, chalk, textbooks, and a cabinet full of Christmas cards and ribbons that the other teacher (who retired) had saved. I believe I had about \$200 for the whole year to buy art supplies, tape, and things like that. Now I've got two filing cabinets full of units and lesson plans. It's wonderful.

In addition to increased funding, the distribution of education dollars has become more equitable since the passage of KERA. The Office of Education Accountability reported in 1996 that the difference in average state and local revenue per pupil between schools districts in the lowest wealth quintile compared to the highest quintile had decreased from \$1380 in 1989-90 to \$764 in 1993-94.

Instructional and Curricular Change

Since the passage of KERA, instructional and curricular change has occurred in Kentucky schools, largely in response to the assessment, accountability, and primary program mandates. The most conspicuous and widely-reported change is a much greater emphasis on writing and the writing process to help prepare students for writing portfolios and open-response questions that are part of the state assessment program (Appalachia Educational Laboratory, 1994; Bridge, Compton-Hall, & Cantrell, 1996; Kelley & Protsik, 1996; Koretz, Barron, Mitchell, & Stecher, 1996; Western Michigan University, 1995). Koretz et al (1996) also found that Kentucky eighth-grade math teachers reported increasing their instructional emphasis on math communications and problem solving. Studies of the primary program, including our own,



report that primary teachers changed their practices to include less seatwork and drill and more writing, authentic literature, and flexible room arrangements (Aagaard, Coe, Moore, & Kannapel, 1994; Institute on Education Reform, 1993; Whitford, 1993).

In 1996, many principals, teachers, and parents in our study identified the increased emphasis on writing, which results from the strong written component of the assessment, as a key strong point of KERA. Several educators spoke of how KERA has stimulated change in instructional practices and made them better teachers. A high school math teacher remarked:

It has forced teachers to use different strategies. I didn't realize how much I was in the doldrums. KERA forced me to look at my classroom and understand that I could improve and I strived to do that. I feel that I'm the best teacher that I've ever been in 22 years and I really have to thank KERA for that. I know KERA gets a lot of flack, and there are things I don't like about it, but I really do think it has improved me as a teacher.

A parent council member also spoke of how much she liked the new instructional approaches under KERA:

[KERA] is hands-on and that's what I like about KERA--[students] can do the things that interest them and they're learning.... I'll give you an example: In my daughter's high school art class, they just recently were given the task of drawing up what they would like to see done to the high school. She came home telling me about one boy in the class, he'd drawn the school up and had taken away the front walkway and he put windows in the school, he had landscaped, put a sign up in front with the flag and the whole deal. The teacher said something about taking it to the facilities committee. I think that would be great... When I was in school, like in Algebra class, we would do something [and wonder], when are we ever going to use this? Any time that you can show them a practical application of that, the more the better. That's what I think KERA is trying to address, to show these kids the relevance of what they're learning.



Perceived Increases in Student Learning

As a corollary to instructional changes resulting from KERA, we have heard regular reports from teachers and parents that instructional changes under KERA have resulted in improved student learning. Most commonly, educators and parents report that student writing skills have improved dramatically since KERA took effect. A 5th/6th grade teacher commented:

My students write much better than they did. I taught 3rd and 4th grade 20 years ago. There's no comparison. They are writing better. I see in my own children who are high school level. They write better than I did coming out of high school, and that's wonderful. I think the writing is a plus.

We have also heard reports that students' abilities to think creatively and critically have improved, often as a result of having to explain their thought processes in writing. Raths and Fanning, in a 1993 study of nine schools implementing the primary program, found that teachers reported that children who had been in the primary program were writing more, were better informed, and better able to use what they had learned. The 1996 surveys conducted for the KIER found that over 65 percent of school professionals and parents who serve on school councils, as well as over 50 percent of the general public, perceive that students' abilities to write and apply their knowledge have improved under KERA (Wilkerson & Associates, 1997b; 1997c).

Family Resource/Youth Services Centers

KERA mandated that family resource centers (for elementary schools) or youth services centers (middle and high schools)--commonly referred to as FRYSCs-- be established in or near



each school in which 20 percent or more of the students qualify for free or reduced-price lunch. The goal of the centers is to help students overcome barriers to learning that emanate from outside the school. Initially, many people thought that cost and opposition from conservative groups would cause the centers to be the first KERA component to be eliminated. In reality, FRYSCs appear to be one of the most successful components of the reform legislation. A 1993 study of 10 FRYSCs found them to be vital elements of the school community, led by dedicated and capable leaders, and having an impact on children, families, and the school community (Kalafat & Illback). A follow-up study of 12 randomly selected centers in 1994 found that "FRYSCs are highly cost-efficient, school-based, family-oriented, multiservice programs," and that none of the centers could be classified as dysfunctional, poorly operated, or "in trouble" (Cannon, Kalafat, & Illback, p. 20). The Office of Education Accountability reported in 1996 that, despite administrative turmoil in the FRYSC program at the state level, local center coordinators, school administrators, parents, and teacher continue to be positive about the impact of the centers on families and children. Some of the most frequently observed activities reported by OEA staff in their visits to over 30 school districts were coordination of health services, educational and recreational summer camps, anti-drug and alcohol seminars, parenting skills training, employment and career counseling, pregnancy prevention programs, child care services, and family crisis counseling.

Only one of the four AEL study districts has had family resource and youth services centers in place at several schools for several years. We have heard frequent reports in this district and at the state level over the past six years that the centers have been very beneficial. An elementary school principal in one of our study schools commented:



Money has been allocated through establishing family resource centers or youth service centers at every school. It's unbelievable the things that our family resource center has done, providing just the basic needs, the clothing and food and things to some families that need it all the time. They didn't have anywhere else to turn in the past. It has made a big difference having a nurse here on staff. As we send surveys home to parents [asking] what are some of the things they would like for us to continue, the nurse always comes back number one. They believe more in her than they do, I guess maybe, some doctors.

School-Level Decision Making

Over the six-year period of AEL involvement in the four study districts, we have observed a noticeable shift in decision making from the central office to the school level.

Decisions in a variety of key areas have devolved to the school level, including configuration of the primary program, professional development, technology, textbook selection, and overall school improvement. Typically, these decisions are now made by committees of school-level administrators and teachers.

This is not to say that decisions have devolved to school-based decision making (SBDM) councils, which include parent representatives. A symposium of researchers independently studying SBDM in Kentucky agreed that many decisions are now made at the school level regardless of whether or not SBDM councils are in place (Coe, David, Kannapel, Kay, Lindle, Pankratz, Stearns, Van Meter, & Wagner, 1997). In some of the schools we studied, SBDM councils were key decision makers at their schools, but this was not true across the board. Often, the councils merely signed off on plans developed by committees of teachers and principals. Even so, it can be said that teachers and principals are considerably more involved in making decisions that affect their schools than was true pre-KERA.



CRITICAL ISSUES

State Testing and Accountability

The assessment and accountability programs have been controversial since their inception, largely because schools are held accountable for student performance on the newly-developed, largely performance-based testing instrument. Several studies, including our own, have noted positive outcomes of the testing and accountability programs, including increased expectations for students, greater emphasis on writing and open-ended problem solving exercises, and the addition of new content to the curriculum, such as arts and humanities (Kannapel, Coe, Aagaard, & Moore, 1996; Kelly & Protsik, 1996; Koretz, Barron, Mitchell, & Stecher, 1996).

At the same time, problems with the new system have abounded, many of them a byproduct of the fact that the phase-in timelines of the legislation necessitated that implementation
of assessment and accountability system occur simultaneously with its development. Two
independent evaluations of the testing and accountability programs, while commending the state
for its efforts to develop a performance-based assessment program, raised serious questions
about the technical adequacy, reliability and validity of the instrument, particularly in light of its
role in judging school success for accountability purposes (Hambleton, Jaeger, Koretz, Linn,
Millman, & Phillips, 1995; Western Michigan University, 1995). KIER surveys conducted in
1996 found that, while fewer than 20 percent of respondents wanted to return to pre-KERA
assessment practices, over 40 percent of all role groups who were intimately involved with
school functioning believed the current program needs substantial changes. Interestingly, only
one-fourth of the parents and general public said the assessment needs substantial changes



(Wilkerson & Associates, 1997a; 1997b; 1997c).

In a 1996 round of interviewing with 136 people in our four study districts and 33 people working in education organizations at the state level, we found greater consensus about problems associated with state testing and accountability than about any other issue relative to KERA. About half of both state and local respondents listed the assessment program as a weak point of KERA. In fact, a count of the total number of KERA strengths and weaknesses identified by study respondents revealed that slightly more strengths than weaknesses were identified (633 to 547), but when assessment-related responses were eliminated from the data, the number of identified strengths outnumbered weaknesses 598 to 275.

Concerns at the state level tended to be more general than at the local level, typically along the lines of acknowledging a credibility problem with the assessment and a need to more strongly establish its validity. A state board member commented:

How we do assessment is something that is still very brittle. One of the problems with assessment as I see it, is that there isn't even a national understanding of assessment and agreement on what is good assessment. We've had two sets of people look at this with all kinds of different ideas. Nationally the leaders haven't agreed. So it's very hard for us to get something that everybody's going to coalesce behind, but somehow we've got to make it acceptable.

Our local respondents had more specific complaints, many of which focused on the portfolio component of the assessment program. While we have frequently been told that work on portfolios has improved students' writing abilities, we have also heard that portfolios detract from other content and are generally time-consuming. Studies by the RAND corporation in both Kentucky and Vermont (Koretz et al, 1996: Koretz, Stecher, & Deibert, 1992) also reported that teachers have trouble finding time to manage portfolios and teach the full curriculum. In

addition, on the 1996 KIER survey, the largest number of teachers who responded to an open-ended question asking for suggested revisions to the assessment program suggested that there be a reduction in the time spent on portfolios (Wilkerson & Associates, 1997c). A 3rd/4th grade teacher at a very small school in our study explained:

I've had to cut out some of the curriculum I used to teach due to the fact that there's so much writing now. We may have not had, say, science and social studies to the extent we did before and it shows on our tests--down it goes... The writing here doesn't work for me in that I have no help... I have to conference with them... How am I supposed to conference one-on-one with one child out of 22 when there are 21 out there that need me? Now that makes my stomach hurt.

In our study districts and elsewhere across the state, local educators say it is unfair to judge school improvement by comparing two different groups of students rather than tracking the same group over time (Kelley & Protsik, 1996; Koretz et al, 1996; Western Michigan University, 1995). A central office administrator in one of our study districts remarked:

I think assessment is the biggest concern that I have. The fact that we have two testing years and you are not testing the same kids. Any teacher will tell you that there are differences between one year of fourth graders and the next year of fourth graders. Here we are with five of our schools in rewards based on what those kids did the last time, and you have no idea of what the next two years are going to bring as to their skills and even their ability. It gets scary about what could happen, that we may see more sanctions flying in the next biennium. We are judged just against ourselves, [but] we don't know what ourselves are going to be for the next two years.

We heard other complaints about the assessment from our local respondents: test validity has not been established, the test is too difficult, insufficient diagnostic information is provided, the turn-around time on receiving test results is too long, it is difficult for small schools to cover all the content that included on the assessment, and the test takes so long to complete that students become fatigued and frustrated.



There are also concerns in our study districts about the accountability program. The vast majority of educators we have talked to about this issue report that they are motivated by concern for students and a desire to do their jobs well rather than by the promise of financial rewards. Many teachers in our study and others (Abelmann & Kenyon, 1996; Kelley & Protsik, 1996; Western Michigan University, 1995) concede that the threat of sanctions is a motivator, but in the negative sense. Furthermore, they resent the legislation's implication that this sort of threat is necessary. Other concerns about the accountability program reported to us and to Abelmann and Kenyon (1996) are that rewards should not be paid as bonuses to teachers, that rewards lead to cheating, that there is no student accountability, and that rewards are divisive among school faculties. The 1996 KIER surveys found that more respondents in all groups disagreed than agreed that the accountability index is a fair representation of school performance (Wilkerson & Associates, 1997a; 1997b; 1997c).

Finding Time for Reform

We have heard persistent and frequent reports that reform implementation takes more time than is available during the school day and year. The Kentucky Institute for Education Reform statewide survey in 1995 reported that the top priority identified by teachers as needing attention was to provide them with more time for the design of curriculum and instruction (Wilkerson & Associates, 1995). A special education teacher in one of our study districts remarked:



I feel like the biggest problem that I have had is just finding the time to pull it all together. I look back and I think, gosh, people really had it easy when you took a book and you taught out of that book and that was all you did. My kitchen table is stacked this tall with all these different materials that I'm trying to pull from. Everybody else is doing the same thing because I see us all going home with these big tote bags loaded down everyday.

Other time-consuming activities include professional development, assessment activities, and serving on school committees. A fourth-grade teacher commented:

KERA is definitely a business. I don't feel like I'm a teacher in a classroom any longer. I spend as much time preparing for site-based council meetings, the reports for those, meeting with committees, meeting with parents. That really pulls from your class time. I'm usually here from 6:30 in the morning till around-at least one night a week, I'm here till 9:00. The other days it's 5:00 or 6:00 when I leave. I just feel like it's overwhelming and that it takes my energy from being the best teacher that I can be. For KERA to really be successful and to work I can see where all these things are necessary, but I just feel like it's detrimental to what the teachers are able to do for the children.

The Primary Program

Many educators in our study districts have had trouble from the beginning in the implementation of the ungraded primary program. State law requires that schools include seven critical attributes in the primary program: developmentally appropriate educational practices, multi-age and multi-ability classrooms, continuous progress, authentic assessment, qualitative reporting methods, professional teamwork, and positive parent involvement. In the four study districts, most primary teachers appeared to focus their attention most strongly on the multi-age, multi-ability requirement as an end in itself rather than seeing it as a tool to help students progress at their own rate. They have found it difficult to manage varying age- and skill-levels in their classrooms, while also changing their instructional practices, maintaining records for authentic assessment and qualitative reporting, finding time to meet and plan with their



colleagues, and developing strategies for parent involvement.

The problem has been exacerbated by the disjuncture between the primary program and the intermediate grades. The primary program has been driven by external mandates focused on teacher inputs aimed at creating a student-centered environment in which students progress at their own rate. Fourth grade, by contrast, is an accountable testing grade where instructional practices are driven by the assessment program, and students are expected to demonstrate acquisition of certain standards. Over the course of our study, fourth- and fifth-grade teachers have repeatedly complained that students come to them from the primary program unprepared for the rigorous expectations of the intermediate grades. With the imposition of rewards and sanctions, primary teachers have been under even greater pressure to focus more strongly on the assessment. The combination of this pressure, teacher uncertainty about the primary program philosophy, and the difficulties of managing a continuous progress model has resulted in primary teachers at most study schools, over time, placing less emphasis on the critical attributes and returning to more traditional approaches.

Other researchers studying the primary program in Kentucky have also found its implementation to be problematic. The Institute on Education Reform has conducted annual evaluations of the primary program since 1993. The evaluations have consistently found that teachers have had difficulty implementing instructional practices that allow for continuous progress, such as learning centers, flexible grouping practices, and student-directed activities (Institute on Education Reform, 1993, 1994, 1995). The 1995 study found a significant decrease in the percentage of teachers who were providing for the continuous progress of students.

In spite of these problems, there does not seem to be consensus on what should be done



about the primary program. The 1996 KIER surveys found that the largest percentage of respondents in each role group believed the primary program should continue as it is with only minor modifications, although teachers were nearly evenly divided on the issue. A majority of school board members and school administrators agreed that multi-age grouping is a sound educational strategy that would work for most teachers if they were trained to use it, but teachers and school council parents were more divided on that point (Wilkerson & Associates, 1997a; 1997b; 1997c).

Perceived Loss of Basic Skills

Increasingly over the past six years, educators and parents across the state and in our study districts have expressed concern that students might not be learning "basic skills." They attribute their concerns either to changed instructional strategies in the primary program or to the emphasis on writing and process skills in the assessment program, which has left little time for teaching content skills and knowledge. The 1995 KIER statewide survey found general agreement among parents and professionals that the heavy emphasis on communication and thinking processes under KERA shortchanges students on important content (Wilkerson & Associates, 1995). In addition, a panel of assessment specialists evaluating the assessment program recommended that the shift toward process at the expense of content be reconsidered to ensure that the impact on instruction is positive (Hambleton et al, 1995).

The "basic skills" that have been most neglected, according to participants in our study, are related to writing mechanics, such as spelling, grammar, and punctuation. Teachers and parents alike are dismayed that, although students have improved in creative writing abilities,



their writing assignments contain frequent mechanical errors. We also have heard reports that students are not learning math facts in the primary program because the new instructional approaches de-emphasize drill and rote practice. Currently, only anecdotal evidence suggests a decline in basic skills learning, indicating a need for more research in this area.

Parent Involvement

Early in our study of KERA, there seemed to be an understanding at the local level that a goal of KERA was to increase parent involvement in education. Several aspects of the reform law emphasized this, such as required parent participation on superintendent screening committees, on school-based decision-making councils, and in the primary program. As our study progressed, it appeared that schools were placing less emphasis on parent involvement than they had initially. Parents serving on SBDM councils were often left out of the information network, school committees were typically dominated by teachers, and many schools made less effort over time to involve parents in the primary program. Generally, the role of parents and the community seemed to have receded in the minds of educators.

Other research on various aspects of KERA suggests that sustained parent involvement has been as difficult to achieve statewide as it has in our study districts. The SBDM researchers' group convened by KIER found that full parent participation in SBDM had not been attained (Coe et al, 1997). The Institute for Education Reform's annual studies of the primary program reported in 1993 and 1994 that few of the teachers studied were involving parents in a meaningful way, although the percentage of teachers who were involving parents in evaluating their children's progress increased in 1995. Kalafat & Illback's 1993 evaluation of FRYSCs

reported that, while center coordinators aimed to increase parent involvement, many felt that teacher resistance to meaningful parent involvement was a barrier to that goal.

CONCLUSIONS

When we began our study in 1990, many educators were excited that something was finally being done about Kentucky schools, and that the legislature had taken the unprecedented step of funding a reform effort at a significant level. In 1997, after several years of trying to change their way of doing business, many educators are feeling frustrated and exhausted with the effort, and parents and school board members are struggling to understand how this new approach to education will make life better for students.

In the face of the current struggle, it is important to maintain a balanced picture of what KERA has and has not done for public schools in Kentucky. Funding for education has increased and become more equalized. Much of the negative political activity at the school district level has abated. Important decisions about students are now being made at the school level. There is general enthusiasm for family resource/youth services centers. Teachers have changed their methods in response to the primary program and the assessment, and students' writing and thinking skills have reportedly improved.

At the same time, there are several problems facing the reform effort. There is a need to more strongly establish the validity of the assessment, to address the burdensome nature of the portfolio program, and to consider whether or not the rewards and sanctions program is providing the sort of motivation that is desired. Research is needed on the outcomes of the primary program and on whether or not students are actually losing "basic skills" under KERA



and if so, what those basic skills are and how the loss of those skills are likely to affect students over the long-term. The question of how to provide teachers with enough time to implement reform, although perplexing, must be addressed. There may be a need to supplement current mandates for parental involvement with requirements for a full-scale state and local effort to keep parents regularly informed about reform efforts, as well as professional development for educators aimed at increasing their receptivity to substantive parent involvement and improving their knowledge of how to increase parental involvement.

In spite of the problem areas with KERA, it is beginning to appear that there is no turning back from the reform effort. Regardless of legislative and regulatory changes that may be made in the future, it is not likely that many educators will be willing to return entirely to a system in which they work in isolation in their classrooms teaching isolated skills, attend meaningless workshops, scrounge for materials, and settle for instructional and programmatic planning imposed from on high. KERA has clearly reached the school level in a way that most reform efforts have failed to do. A state legislator summed up the Kentucky experience:

Education reform and educational changes have been incredibly faddish. For the past one-hundred years, every time we turn around there's another educational theory... What happens is the top, the leadership, is like the ocean surface: lots of waves and storms and everything that's spewing and fighting and carrying on. The classroom is the bottom of the ocean: it's calm, it's quiet, and they're kept in the dark. The effect of all this surface action seldom is felt down at the bottom. What makes this reform so different is that for eight years--1990 through January 1, 1998 [when the next legislative session convenes], the fundamental reforms [will] have stayed in place with a consistent sense of direction. Finally, those changes are beginning to be felt down at the bottom of the ocean. I think now we're beginning to see those in the classroom more aware, more saying that these changes are real, we're going to stick with this for a while. Maybe then the minds will open and the motivation to learn will be greater. Maybe then those who are the administrators and superintendents and board members will say, "We fought the fight and it's time to say that these are the rules and let's make them work."



REFERENCES

- Aagaard, L., Coe, P., Moore, B. D., & Kannapel, P. (1994). <u>A qualitative look at Kentucky's primary program: Interim findings of a five-year study.</u> Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, New Orleans, LA.
- Abelmann, C. H., & Kenyon, S. B. (1996, April). <u>Distractions from teaching and learning:</u>
 <u>Lessons from Kentucky's use of rewards</u>. Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Educational Research Association, New York.
- Appalachia Educational Laboratory (1994, December). Instruction and assessment in accountable and non-accountable grades. Notes From the Field, 4(1). Charleston, WV: Appalachia Educational Laboratory.
- Augenblick, J. (1991). An evaluation of the impact of changes in Kentucky's school finance system. The SEEK program: Its structure and effects. Prepared for the Kentucky Department of Education by Augenblick, Van de Water, & Associates.
- Bridge, C. A., Compton-Hall, M., & Cantrell, S. C. (1996, January). <u>Classroom writing practices revisited: The effects of statewide reform on classroom writing practices</u>. Lexington, KY: Institute on Education Reform, University of Kentucky.
- Cannon, G. T., Kalafat, J., & Illback, R. J. (1994, June). <u>Implementation evaluation of the Kentucky family resource and youth services center program: Qualitative analyses</u>. Louisville, KY: R.E.A.C.H. of Louisville, Inc.
- Coe, P., David, J., Kannapel, P., Kay, S., Lindle, J., Pankratz, R., Stearns, B., Van Meter, E., & Wagner, C. (1997, January). Shared findings and insights of researchers: School-based decision making. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute for Education Research, Research Informing Policy and Practice Series.
- Coe, P., & Kannapel, P. (1991, March). Report on survey of the initial impact of the Kentucky Education Reform Act (KERA). Charleston, WV: Appalachia Educational Laboratory.
- Hambleton, R. K., Jaeger, R. M., Koretz, D., Linn, R. L., Millman, J., & Phillips, S. E. (1995, June). Review of the measurement quality of the Kentucky Instructional Results Information System, 1991-1994. Frankfort, KY: Office of Education Accountability.
- Institute on Education Reform (1993). <u>Kentucky's primary program: A progress report.</u>
 Lexington, KY: University of Kentucky, Institute on Education Reform.
- Institute on Education Reform (1994, August). The implementation of Kentucky's primary program. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute for Education Research.



- Institute on Education Reform (1995, August). The implementation of Kentucky's primary program 1995; A progress report. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute for Education Research.
- Kalafat, J. & Illback, R. J. (1993, August). <u>Implementation evaluation of the family resource and youth services centers: A qualitative analysis</u>. Louisville, KY: R.E.A.C.H. of Louisville, Inc.
- Kannapel, P. J., Moore, B. D., Coe, P., & Aagaard, L. (1995, April). Opposition to outcome-based education in Kentucky. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, San Francisco, CA.
- Kelley, C., & Protsik, J. (1996). <u>Risk and reward: Perspectives on the implementation of Kentucky's school-based performance award program</u>. Madison, WI: University of Wisconsin-Madison.
- Koretz, D. M., Barron, S., Mitchell, K. J., & Stecher, B. M. (1996). <u>Perceived effects of the Kentucky Instructional Results Information System (KIRIS)</u>. Santa Monica, CA: RAND.
- Koretz, D., Stecher, B, & Deibert, E. (1992, August). The Vermont portfolio assessment program: Interim report on Implementation and Impact, 1991-92 school year. Los Angeles: National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, and Student Testing, Graduate School of Education, University of California.
- Office of Education Accountability. (1996, December). <u>Annual report</u>. Frankfort, KY: Office of Education Accountability.
- Raths, J. & Fanning, J. (1993, September). <u>Primary program reform in Kentucky revisited</u>. Lexington, KY: The Prichard Committee.
- Western Michigan University, The Evaluation Center. (1995, January). An independent evaluation of the Kentucky Instructional Results Information System (KIRIS). Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute for Education Research.
- Whitford, B. L. (1993, June). On the work of teachers and the need for invention: Some effects of the Kentucky Education Reform Act of 1990. Paper commissioned by the National Education Association.
- Wilkerson, T., & Associates, Ltd. (1995, October). <u>Statewide education reform survey</u>. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute or Education Research.
- Wilkerson & Associates, Ltd. (1997a, January). <u>Statewide education reform survey of local school board members</u>. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute or Education Research.



- Wilkerson & Associates, Ltd. (1997b, January). <u>Statewide education reform survey of school superintendents</u>. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute or Education Research.
- Wilkerson & Associates, Ltd. (1997c, January). <u>Statewide education reform survey of teachers</u>, <u>principals</u>, <u>parents</u>, <u>and general public</u>. Frankfort, KY: Kentucky Institute for Education Research.





U.S. Department of Education

Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



REPRODUCTION RELEASE

(Specific Document)

1.	DOCL	IMENT	IDEN	JTIFIC	TA:	ION:
		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		4 1 11 1	<i>-</i>	. VIV.

I. DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION:							
TITLE: KENTUCKY EDUCATION REFORM AFTER SIX YEARS:							
Title: KENTUCKY EDUCATION REFORM AFTER SIX YEARS: Positive Results, Critical Issues							
Author(s): KANNAPEL Patricia J.: AAGAARD Lolg: COE, Pamelia							
Corporate Source:	Publication Date:						
APPALACHIA EDUCATIONAL LABORATORY	April 1997						
II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE:							
In order to disseminate as widely as possible timely and significant materials of interest to the educational community, documents announced in the monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, <i>Resources in Education</i> (RIE), are usually made available to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy, and electronic/optical media, and sold through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS) or other ERIC vendors. Credit is given to the source of each document, and, if reproduction release is granted, one of the following notices is affixed to the document. If permission is granted to reproduce and disseminate the identified document, please CHECK ONE of the following two options and sign at the bottom of the page.							
The sample sticker shown below will be The sample sticker shown below	will be						

Check here

For Level 1 Release: Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical) and paper copy.

affixed to all Level 1 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND **DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL** HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

affixed to all Level 2 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND **DISSEMINATE THIS** MATERIAL IN OTHER THAN PAPER COPY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

Check here For Level 2 Release: Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical), but not in paper copy.

Level 2

Level 1

Documents will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality permits. If permission to reproduce is granted, but neither box is checked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce and disseminate this document as indicated above. Reproduction from the ERIC microfiche or electronic/optical media by persons other than ERIC employees and its system contractors requires permission from the copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy information needs of educators in response to discrete inquines.

Sign

Signature: here→ please

APPALACHIA EDUCATIONAL

P.O. BOX 1348

CHARLESTON, WV 25325-1348

Printed Name/Position/Title:

KANNAPEL@aelorg



THE CATHOLIC UNIVERSITY OF AMERICA

Department of Education, O'Boyle Hall Washington, DC 20064

800 464-3742 (Go4-ERIC)

April 25, 1997

Dear AERA Presenter,

Hopefully, the convention was a productive and rewarding event. We feel you have a responsibility to make your paper readily available. If you haven't done so already, please submit copies of your papers for consideration for inclusion in the ERIC database. If you have submitted your paper, you can track its progress at http://ericae2.educ.cua.edu.

Abstracts of papers accepted by ERIC appear in Resources in Education (RIE) and are announced to over 5,000 organizations. The inclusion of your work makes it readily available to other researchers, provides a permanent archive, and enhances the quality of RIE. Abstracts of your contribution will be accessible through the printed and electronic versions of RIE. The paper will be available through the microfiche collections that are housed at libraries around the world and through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service.

We are soliciting all the AERA Conference papers and will route your paper to the appropriate clearinghouse. You will be notified if your paper meets ERIC's criteria for inclusion in RIE: contribution to education, timeliness, relevance, methodology, effectiveness of presentation, and reproduction quality.

Please sign the Reproduction Release Form on the back of this letter and stet two copies of your paper. The Release Form gives ERIC permission to make and distribute copies of your paper. It does not preclude you from publishing your work. You can mail your paper to our attention at the address below. Please feel free to copy the form for future or additional submissions.

Mail to:

AERA 1997/ERIC Acquisitions The Catholic University of America O'Boyle Hall, Room 210

Washington, DC 20064

Lawrence M. Rudner, Ph.D.

Director, ERIC/E



